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September 28, 2010 
Planning and Economic Development Board 

Medway Town Hall 
155 Village Street 

 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: Andy Rodenhiser, Bob Tucker, Chan Rogers, Tom Gay, and 
Karyl Spiller-Walsh. 

 
ABSENT WITH NOTICE: Susy Affleck-Childs, Planning and Economic Development 
Coordinator  
 
ABSENT WITHOUT NOTICE: 
 
ALSO PRESENT: Amy Sutherland, Meeting Recording Secretary  

Gino Carlucci, PGC Associates Planning Consultant 
Dave Pellegri, Tetra Tech Rizzo 

 
The Chairman opened the meeting at 7:00 pm.    

   
Williamsburg Condominium OSRD: 

The Board was provided a bond reduction estimate from Tetra Tech Rizzo dated September 20, 
2010.  See attached. The original bond estimate had been $242,206.00.  Tetra Tech Rizzo has 
reviewed the work and recommends a new bond amount of $200,269.00.  The reduction will be 
$41,937.00.   

Request for Bond Reduction: 

 
Mr. Yorkis would like have a letter sent to Walpole Cooperative Bank indicating the reduction. 
 
On a motion made by Tom Gay and seconded by Bob Tucker, the Board 
voted unanimously

 
 to reduce the bond by $41,937.00 to a new amount being $200,269.00. 

 
Charles River OSRD Village Public Hearing: 

Prior to the official opening of the public hearing, representatives of abutter Ms. McDonald (9 
Neelon Lane) wanted clarity on some issues. 
 
Attorney Thomas Valkevich asked if Mr. Yorkis had provided a disclosure letter for the record 
indicating that he serves on the Medway Economic Development Committee and the Planning 
and Economic Development Board is the appointing authority for that Committee.  
 
John Sarkis – Friend of Beth McDonald (9 Neelon Lane). Mr. Sarkis wanted to know if there is 
an Associate Member of the Planning and Economic Development Board. 
 
Chairman Rodenhiser indicated that there is no Associate Member of the Planning and Economic 
Development Board at this time.  
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Member Rogers wanted it noted that he does not believe that Mr. Yorkis has a conflict of interest 
in this case by serving as a member on the Medway Economic Development Committee. 
 
The Chairman opened the “new” public hearing for the proposed Charles River Village 
condominium community. The subject parcel is a 7.6 acre site located at the end of Neelon Lane 
and abutting the Charles River.  
 
The applicant is Charles River Village LLC. They have applied to the Planning and Economic 
Development Board for an Open Space Residential Development Special Permit and an 
Affordable Housing Special Permit. The applicant withdrew the original submittal and has 
resubmitted the application so that all the Board members may take part in the hearing.   
 
The Chairman informed all that for the benefit of those present in the audience, to be aware that 
the meeting will be videotaped and broadcasted live on Medway local cable access.   

 
The Chairman reminded all that this project is presently at the second phase in the review 
process. The public notice requirements for this project have been satisfied and abutter notices 
were sent to all owners of property located within 300 feet of the development site. The official 
legal notice for this public hearing was posted at the Medway Town Clerk’s office on September 
8, 2010 and was published in the Milford Daily News on September 13 and 21, 2010.   
 
On a motion made by Karyl Spiller-Walsh, and seconded by Tom Gay, the Board voted 
unanimously
 

 to dispense with a formal reading of the official public hearing notice.  

NOTE  - The public hearing notice is attached to these minutes. 
 

Mr. Yorkis provided a Power Point presentation. The show provided an overview on the original 
submittal along with reviewing specific points on the revised plan which the applicant distributed 
to the Board at the hearing.  The revised plan is dated September 24, 2010, prepared by Faist 
Engineering and O’Driscoll Land Surveying Co.  A copy of the revised Charles River Special 
Permit Concept plan is attached.  

Paul Yorkis, Charles River Open Space Residential Development: 

 

This slide show explained how the land would be divided within the original application.   
Original Application: 

 
The total area of the site is 7.61 acres.   
 The development parcel A is 3.20 acres. 
 The open space parcel B is 3.92 acres (upland is 3.16 acres) 
 Open space C is .28 acres (upland is .28 acres).   
 The Neelon Lane Extension D is .21 acres.   
 
The Number of Dwellings: 
 The Market Rate Units = 9.   
 The affordable units =2  
 The Bonus Market Rate Units = 2   
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 The total number of units =13   
 

 
Revised Plan: 

The total area of the site is 7.61 acres.   
 The development parcel A is 3.43 acres  
 The Open Space parcel B is 4.18 acres (upland is 3.42 acres) 
 Development Area Increases by .02 acres 
 Open Space Area decreases by .02 Acres 
  
The Number of Dwellings: 
 The Market Rate Units = 9 
 The affordable units =2  
 The Bonus Market Rate Units = 2   
 The total number of Units =13   
 
No Change in the number of dwellings 
 
The slide presentation showed the surroundings area along with the existing development 
surrounding the project location.  It also made reference to the current Assessors map. 
 
The next series of slides included information about Neelon Lane. 

• Town of Medway has Neelon Lane listed officially as a public way. 
• Dating back to the 1970’s the Town of Medway has received State aid for Neelon Lane. 
• The Town of Medway has improved and maintained Neelon Lane over the years. 
• Attorney Thomas J. Valkevich questioned the public status of Neelon. Lane at the 

original public hearing on August 24, 2010 Planning Board meeting on behalf of Mary E. 
McDonald. 

• The applicant has since retained Attorney F. Sydney Smithers, ESQ. to review this matter.  
 
Mr. Yorkis communicated that John Claffey had retained the services of Attorney Sydney 
Smithers to review the status of Neelon Lane.  See attached letter from Attorney Smithers dated 
September 21, 2010.  
 
Mr. Yorkis commented on the safety concerns that some residents brought up at the meeting.  
The slide presentation references that the Board is in receipt of three communications. 
 

1. 
The Medway Fire Department Chief memo made reference that, “Upon review of the 
preliminary plans, I have no problem or issue with the width of Neelon Lane. The design 
of the circle is suitable for emergency vehicles, in and out of the complex.  The width and 
materials of the emergency access road off of Cherokee Lane are acceptable.  The 
placement of the fire hydrants on Neelon Lane, within the complex, and on the access 
road in from Cherokee Lane is acceptable.”   

Town of Medway Fire Department memo dated August 23, 2010. 

 
2. Town of Medway Police Department memo dated September 21, 2010. 
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The Medway Police Department memo from Sergeant /Safety Officer Watson noted “The 
width of the roadway complies with the rules for a development of that size.”  It was 
noted that the Medway Police Department feels that this is an adequate width for such a 
development.  It was recommended that a no parking sign be placed on the East side of 
Neelon Lane 20 feet from the intersection of Village Street as to comply with the Town’s 
bylaw.  This would enable emergency vehicles the ability to make the turn from Village 
Street onto Neelon Lane without any obstruction from such vehicles. 
 

3. 
The memo from Conley Associates was stamped on September 23, 2010.  Mr. Yorkis 
presented a statement from Conley Associates noting that the proposed widening of 
Neelon Lane to 18 feet meets the minimum recommended roadway width.  According to 
ITE (Institute for Transportation Engineers), there would need to be approximately 42 
single family homes in order for a wider roadway to be needed.  

Conley Associates memo dated September 2, 2010 

 
Copies of the above 3 letters are attached to these minutes.  
 
The last portion of the slide show presentation showed the following photographs: 

• View across Village Street from Neelon Lane. 
• View showing typical existing pavement conditions of Neelon Lane. 
• View looking from Village Street to Neelon Lane. 
• View showing pavement conditions at 2 Neelon Lane. 
• View showing pavement conditions at end of Neelon lane. 

 
The full PowerPoint presentation provided by Mr. Yorkis is attached hereto.  
 

The Charles River Village LLC proposes to develop a thirteen unit cottage style residential 
condominium community.  This is a 7.61 acre parcel located at 6 Neelon Lane.  There was a 
visual showing the type of cottage. The homes will range in size from 1500 to 2400 square feet; 
each home would have 3 bedrooms and a garage.  Mr. Faist noted that the Concept Plan has been 
revised based on the comments from the last meeting and was distributed to the Board.  New 
plan date is September 24, 2010.   

Engineer, David Faist: 

  
The Board would like a copy of the revised plan given to the Open Space Committee for 
additional comments.   
 
Member Tucker communicated that the drainage is a big concern.   
 
Mr. Yorkis noted that the Building Inspector is very strict and checks to make sure that 
everything is in compliance and if the drainage doesn’t work then the project cannot move 
forward.   
 
Engineer David Faist indicated that there will be more exact calculation of numbers in relation to 
the drainage in the definitive plan stage of this process. 
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Member Spiller-Walsh had a question about the strip at the edge of the cul-de-sac.   
 
The engineer noted that there is no longer a strip in the revised plan.  The cul-de-sac is now 
shown with an easement for public passage.  
 
Member Spiller-Walsh questioned if there is a conflict with the OSRD bylaw’s requirement 
regarding 15 ft strips of land in the open space area.  She also communicated that she is a 
member of the Design Review Committee and the DRC has not made any formal 
recommendations at this point.  They did agree with the cottage flavor of the dwelling units and 
these would be very marketable.  
  
The discussion was opened to the public: 
 

The Board is in receipt of a memo dated August 24, 2010 from Attorney Valkevich who is 
representing Ms. McDonald and another memo dated September 28, 2010.  Copies of both are 
attached. 

Attorney Thomas Valkevich (on behalf of Beth McDonald) 

 
Attorney Valkevich noted a variety of issues: 

1. The first concern was that applicant’s representative, Mr. Yorkis, is a member of the 
Medway Economic Development Committee and that the Planning and Economic 
Development Board is the appointing authority for the members of that Committee.  
Attorney Valkevich asks if the Board has a public disclosure on file. 

2. The second concern is the access to the subject site over Neelon Lane.  As noted in the 
certified document of the 1863 Town Meeting vote (certified by the Medway Town Clerk 
on August 24, 2010), Neelon Lane was laid out as a private way. This is known as a 
“statutory private way”.  It is his opinion that the applicable statutory reference is Chapter 
82 of the Massachusetts General Laws, Section 21 through 24. Such statutory private 
ways have a different legal status than a public way.  

3. He questions the overwrite in this document changing “house” to “barn”.  
4. He believes the roadway layout as shown on the existing Charles River Village concept 

plan may be inaccurate. 
5. A statutory private way is not a public way or a way maintained and used as a public way 

for the purpose of the Subdivision Control Law. He does not believe that the access 
qualifies under the Subdivision Control Law. The applicant’s proposal requires changes 
to the usage of Neelon Lane.  For the Town to impose such restrictions on a parcel that is 
not part of the ownership parcel of the developer is beyond the Board’s authority, and 
would require additional takings by the Town of the rights of abutting owners or their 
mutual consent. 
 

Attorney Valkevich believes that the proposed plan also does not comply with the OSRD section 
of the Medway Zoning Bylaw. The access over Neelon Lane is not in harmony with the 
character of the adjacent residential neighborhoods, it will have a detrimental impact on abutting 
properties, which impact can be mitigated by accessing the site over existing public way 
Cherokee Lane instead of over Neelon Lane.   
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He further explains that the proposal fails to comply with the existing rights of parties owning 
property on Neelon Lane and the proposal does not meet the purposes standards of the Site Plan 
Review section of the Zoning Bylaw – SECTION V. USE REGULATIONS, Sub-Section C.  - 1 
(e) (3), (8), (9), (10) and (11).   It is the opinion of Attorney Valkevich that the Board does not 
have the authority to alter the nature of the private way.    

 
Another point of information which was provided by Attorney Valkevich was the existing width 
of Neelon Lane and the lack of radius at its corner intersection with Village Street.  It lacks 
appropriate sight line easements or other provisions for safe access to the road and is not 
conducive to the proposed development.   

 
It is his recommendation that a traffic study be required.  It is the opinion of Attorney Valkevich 
that it is beyond the Board’s authority to impose restrictions such as “no standing” and “no 
parking” on Neelon Lane as that land is not part of the ownership parcel of the developer nor is it 
a public way.  To do so would require additional takings by the Town of rights of abutting 
owners, or their mutual consent to install such.  

 
Attorney Valkevich concluded by noting that the plan as presented doesn’t meet the Subdivision 
Control Standards for roadway width and it would be a detriment to the quality of life of the 
neighborhood if this development were to be approved. 

 

Ms. McDonald prepared a PowerPoint presentation for the Board to view.  She wanted the Board 
to know that she is opposed to this project due to the noted issues: 

Abutter, Mary McDonald, 9 Neelon Lane: 

• Safety of street (width) for emergency vehicles.  
• There are also environmental issues. 55 gallon oil drums were taken out of the site. There 

was an oil spill on property and Ms. McDonald is waiting for the test results.  
• Blasting is another concern along with the effect of that on her artisan well. 
• This area has a high water table. 
• There are existing springs. 
• The devaluation of her property. 
• There will be privacy issues once the trees are cut. 
• There has been no drainage plan submitted. 
• The results of the 21E evaluation need to be provided to the Board. 
• The OSRD Section of the Zoning Bylaw notes that the open space must be left in its 

natural state and be accessible to the public. The plan does not show this. 
• Ms. McDonald’s indicated that engineer Guerriere and Halnon has reviewed the proposed 

plan and has noted a discrepancy with various measurements. This information will be 
provided to the Board. 

• The added traffic will cause a hazard.  She recommends that an independent traffic study 
be completed. 

• What is going to be done with the dilapidated house?   
 
Mr. Yorkis indicated that he will need a formal demolition permit to remove the existing 
house. 
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• Item 20 on Form F Development Impact Report indicated “no” as an answer to the 

question regarding whether the site has ever been used for the disposal for hazardous 
waste.  Ms. McDonald wanted further clarification on that. 

• Will there be a bond set up to cover damages that might be incurred from blasting? 
• What is the plan for the snow storage? 
• Ms. McDonald would like to see a federal salt study completed.  
• Ledge is a big concern.  She wanted to know how far down the applicant dug to 

determine the predominant soil type.   
 
Engineer Faist communicated that they hit ledge at 10 ft in most spots. 
 

• This area is a natural wildlife corridor. There are snapping turtles, red tail hawks, owls, 
river otters, turkeys, and other wildlife on this site.  
 
Chairman Rodenhiser recommended that she go to the Conservation Commission with 
this concern.  
 

Ms. McDonald concluded her presentation by asking the following questions:  
• What are the benefits of this project? 
• Who will use this? 
• Who will be maintaining this? 
• Why are so many waivers sought? 
• What is the benefit to the homeowners? 
• Why would an 18 ft - 2 way roadway with no sidewalks be acceptable? 
 
A copy of Ms. Beth McDonald’s PowerPoint presentation is attached. 

 
Ms. McDonald wanted it noted in the record that she would like a fence installed all the way 
down her property as a buffer if this project goes through. 

 

Resident Susan Diiulio is questioning how the proposal was originally submitted and then 
revisions were made and no one was able to view those revisions.  It is also her concern that 
everything that was said at the other meeting will not be warranted.   

Abutter, Susan Diiulio, 7 Massasoit St: 

 
The Chairman informed Mrs. Diiulio that copies of the revised plans are on the table for all to 
view. 
 
Mrs. Diiulio expressed her concerns:  

• Concerned about the slope.  
• Traffic around corner will invite more people to travel through her neighborhood 

(Charles River neighborhood).  
• Trespassing is a concern. 
• Her house is located in the middle and will be looking over everything.   
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• Water within the fields is an issue.  
• She does not want to see the pine trees cut which buffer the Tennis Club. 

 

• He would like the project to have two points of access. 
Abutter, Mr. Diiulio, 7 Massasoit St. 

• The safety of the school children at the corner waiting for the bus is a concern. 
• Traffic throughout is a big issue. 
• The impact onto Village Street must be addressed. 

 

Mr. Newell wanted to know why so many waivers were sought.  He would also like to see an 
independent traffic study completed.  He also wanted to know what the Board would do if an 
independent traffic study made a different recommendation than the Police and Fire Departments.   

Abutter, Peter Newell, 2 Neelon Lane: 

 
Member Rogers indicated that he would not take a position against the Fire and Police 
Department, but he would certainly listen to any further information which may be provided on 
the issue of traffic. 
 
Mr. Yorkis communicated that the reason for the number of waiver requests has to do with the 
fact that the Planning Board’s Subdivision Regulations in regards to the OSRD Development 
have not been revised. 
 
Member Gay also communicated that upon review of the requested waivers, the waivers sought 
are mostly procedural in nature.  
 

• Her concerns are about the row of trees which buffer her property and whether the trees 
will be taken down for roadway improvements to Neelon Lane.  These currently serve as 
a buffer for noise and provide privacy.  

Abutter, Marielaina Kaplan, 221 Village St: 

• 18 ft wide roadway is not safe. 
• She currently has difficulty getting out of her driveway (onto Neelon Lane). 
• She is not opposed to change, but the project must be in the best interest of the Town. 
• The property line is ambiguous and should be clarified.  

 
Attorney Valkevich noted that there is 4 feet missing within the width of the roadway and it may 
be on any of the titles of the adjacent properties.  One would have to research all titles to 
determine where the discrepancy is.  

 

Mr. Sarkis introduced himself by explaining that he is a general contractor and is a current 
Planning Board member in the Town in which he resides.  He provided the Board with his 
understanding of the OSRD Bylaw. The main purpose of the OSRD is to have the development 
of the land benefit the Town which would be different from the alternatives to conventional 
standards.  He would like clarified what the considered benefits of this project are to the Town.  

John Sarkis, friend of Beth McDonald, Newbury, MA 
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He would not consider the proposed open space area to be a benefit since the slope of this is 
particular parcel is steep and essentially unbuildable.   
 
He then questioned the OSRD formula and the resulting density yield. He indicated that his 
calculation of the yield differs from that of the applicant. The overall parcel yield is fewer than 
13.  If access were provided to this site from Cherokee Lane with a 50 ft. ROW, the yield would 
be only 3 lots as a conventional subdivision.  
 
NOTE – There was no written documentation provided to the Board.  
 
Mr. Sarkis indicated that the sole means of access to this proposed development being 25 feet 
wide is not suitable.   
 
The second point that Mr. Sarkis wanted to discuss was the end of Neelon Lane at Village Street. 
Since the road does not have flared curbs, a driver turning into Neelon Lane from Village Street  
must stop and wait for a vehicle to exit Neelon Lane. This is extremely dangerous.  There is no 
way to get two cars in and out.    
 
Member Spiller-Walsh suggested that the neighborhood should have formed a neighborhood 
association and could have purchased this piece of land. The developer does have the right to 
build on this property. 
 
The Board was in receipt of additional information regarding this proposed development:  

• Open Space Committee memo dated September 14, 2010 
• Town of Medway Department of Public Works memo dated August 23, 2010 
• Design Review Committee memo dated September 17, 2010 
• Notes from the September 9, 2010 site visit to the subject property 
• ANR Plan of Land dated November 6, 1959 showing Nealon’s Lane and Lots 1 and 2. 
• Town of Medway Assessor’s Field Card for the subject property – Map 1D, Parcel 33. 
• Minutes from March 23, 2010 Planning and Economic Development Board meeting. 
• Minutes of January 26, 2010 Planning and Economic Development Board meeting  
• Communication dated August 24, 2010 from Medway Town Clerk regarding street 

acceptance for Neelon Lane.   
• Certification of Medway Town Clerk dated August 24, 2010 regarding the 1863 Town 

Meeting vote regarding Neelon Lane. 
 
The public hearing was continued to the next Planning and Economic Development Board 
meeting on Tuesday October 12, 2010 at 7:15 p.m.  
 
It was determined that Town Counsel’s opinion would be sought regarding the legal status of 
Neelon Lane.  
 

The Board has received a draft copy of the special permit decision dated September 23, 2010 
regarding the Adaptive Use Special Permit for the Steinhoff Realty Trust for 146 Main Street.   

146 Main Street – Adaptive Use Special Permit 
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A copy of the 9-23-10 draft decision is attached. 
 
Consulting Planner Gino Carlucci’s review comments dated August 26, 2010 were provided to 
the Board. 
 
Tetra Tech representative Dave Pellegri informed the Board about some issues related to the 
replacement of the Main Street. A memorandum dated September 16, 2010 from Dave Pellegri is 
attached.  
 
The Board does not want to sign off on the Special Permit until the sidewalk issue is further 
reviewed by Susy Affleck-Childs.   

 

• The Fall Town Meeting is scheduled for November 15, 2010. 
Correspondence: 

• A memo dated September 17, 2010 came from Petrini & Associates regarding new 
legislation extending Municipal Permits and Approvals. 
 

Meeting Minutes
 

: 

On a motion made by Bob Tucker and seconded by Karyl Spiller-Walsh, the Board 
voted 

September 14, 2010: 

unanimously

 

 to approve the minutes of the September 14, 2010 meeting. (Member 
Gay abstained from vote). 

Future Meetings: 
The next meetings are scheduled for: Tuesday, October 12th & 19th

 
, 2010. 

• On a motion made by Karyl Spiller-Walsh, and seconded by Chan Rogers, the 
Board voted 

Adjourn: 

unanimously
 

 to adjourn at 10:30 PM. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:30 PM. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Amy Sutherland 
Meeting Recording Secretary  
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